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Conclusion.So he sat down upon the throne of the Khalifate and laid the dagger in his lap, whereupon all [present] came up to kiss the earth before
him and called down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity]. Then came forward Jaafer the Barmecide and kissing the
earth, said, "May the wide world of God be the treading of thy feet and may Paradise be thy dwelling-place and the fire the habitation of thine
enemies! May no neighbour transgress against thee nor the lights of fire die out for thee, (29) O Khalif of [all] cities and ruler of [all]
countries!".?STORY OF THE KING WHO KNEW THE QUINTESSENCE (204) OF THINGS..46. The Sharper of Alexandria and the Master of
Police cccxli.? ? ? ? ? We spent the night in passing the cup, my mates and I, Till in the Eastward heaven the day-star did appear..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ?
ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? Our loves are joined and cruelty at last is done away; Ay, and the cup of love-delight 'twixt
us doth circulate..29. The City of Irem cclxxvi.There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the time, by name
Shah Bekht, who had troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier called Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a man of good counsel
and a cheerful acceptor of the commandments of God the Most High, to whom belong might and majesty. The king committed to him the affairs of
his kingdom and his subjects and said according to his word, and on this wise he abode a long space of time..After a few days, his brother returned
and finding him healed of his sickness, said to him, 'Tell me, O my brother, what was the cause of thy sickness and thy pallor, and what is the cause
of the return of health to thee and of rosiness to thy face after this?' So he acquainted him with the whole case and this was grievous to him; but
they concealed their affair and agreed to leave the kingship and fare forth pilgrim-wise, wandering at a venture, for they deemed that there had
befallen none the like of this which had befallen them. [So they went forth and wandered on at hazard] and as they journeyed, they saw by the way
a woman imprisoned in seven chests, whereon were five locks, and sunken in the midst of the salt sea, under the guardianship of an Afrit; yet for all
this that woman issued forth of the sea and opened those locks and coming forth of those chests, did what she would with the two brothers, after
she had circumvented the Afrit..? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewest that for love of thee which I endure! It hath indeed brought down on me
estrangement and dismay..When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the
rest of the night and the next day till the evening..?STORY OF THE THREE MEN AND OUR LORD JESUS..When King Bekhtzeman heard this,
his heart was comforted and he said in himself, 'I put my trust in God. If He will, I shall overcome mine enemy by the might of God the Most
High.' So he said to the folk, ' Know ye not who I am?' and they answered, ' No, by Allah.' Quoth he, 'I am King Bekhtzeman.' When they heard
this and knew that it was indeed he, they dismounted from their horses and kissed his stirrup, to do him honour, and said to him, 'O king, why hast
thou thus adventured thyself?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, my life is a light matter to me and I put my trust in God the Most High, looking to Him for
protection.' And they answered him, saying, 'May this suffice thee! We will do with thee that which is in our power and whereof thou art worthy:
comfort thy heart, for we will succour thee with our goods and our lives, and we are his chief officers and the most in favour with him of all folk.
So we will take thee with us and cause the folk follow after thee, for that the inclination of the people, all of them, is to thee.' Quoth he, 'Do that
unto which God the Most High enableth you.'.? ? ? ? ? b. The Enchanted Youth xxi.The Fifth Day.99. The History of Gherib and his brother Agib
dcxcviii.Then I arose and fared on a day and a night, till I came to the house of my master, who saw me pale and disfeatured for fear and hunger.
He rejoiced in my return and said to me, 'By Allah, thou hast made my heart ache on thine account; for I went and finding the tree torn up by the
roots, doubted not but the elephants had destroyed thee. Tell me then how it was with thee.' So I told him what had befallen me and he marvelled
exceedingly and rejoiced, saying, 'Knowst thou where this hill is?' 'Yes, O my lord,' answered I. So he took me up with him on an elephant and we
rode till we came to the elephants' burial-place..? ? ? ? ? The hands of noble folk do tend me publicly; With waters clear and sweet my thirsting
tongue they ply..? ? ? ? ? s. The Stolen Necklace dxcvi.After three days, the old woman came to him and bringing him the [thousand dinars, the]
price of the stuffs, demanded the casket. (122) When he saw her, he laid hold of her and carried her to the prefect of the city; and when she came
before the Cadi, he said to her, "O Sataness, did not thy first deed suffice thee, but thou must come a second time?" Quoth she, "I am of those who
seek their salvation (123) in the cities, and we foregather every month; and yesterday we foregathered." "Canst thou [bring me to] lay hold of
them?" asked the prefect; and she answered, "Yes; but, if thou wait till to-morrow, they will have dispersed. So I will deliver them to thee to-night."
Quoth he to her, "Go;" and she said, "Send with me one who shall go with me to them and obey me in that which I shall say to him, and all that I
bid him he shall give ear unto and obey me therein." So he gave her a company of men and she took them and bringing them to a certain door, said
to them, "Stand at this door, and whoso cometh out to you, lay hands on him; and I will come out to you last of all." "Hearkening and obedience,"
answered they and stood at the door, whilst the old woman went in. They waited a long while, even as the Sultan's deputy had bidden them, but
none came out to them and their standing was prolonged. When they were weary of waiting, they went up to the door and smote upon it heavily
and violently, so that they came nigh to break the lock. Then one of them entered and was absent a long while, but found nought; so he returned to
his comrades and said to them,"This is the door of a passage, leading to such a street; and indeed she laughed at you and left you and went
away."When they heard his words, they returned to the Amir and acquainted him with the case, whereby he knew that the old woman was a crafty
trickstress and that she had laughed at them and cozened them and put a cheat on them, to save herself. Consider, then, the cunning of this woman
and that which she contrived of wiles, for all her lack of foresight in presenting herself [a second time] to the draper and not apprehending that his
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conduct was but a trick; yet, when she found herself in danger, she straightway devised a shift for her deliverance.'.? ? ? ? ? d. The Rich Man who
gave his Fair Daughter in Marriage to the Poor Old Man dcccxcii.Therewith Wekhimeh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off the cup,
ordered her twenty dresses of Greek brocade and a tray, wherein were thirty thousand dinars. Then she gave the cup to Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of
the Fourth Sea, who took it and said, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, sing to me on the gillyflower.' Quoth she 'Hearkening and obedience,' and improvised the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my rede, Or if in sport or earnest, (93) still Aamir giveth ear..When the king
heard the vizier's story, it pleased him and he bade him go to his house..King Bekhtzeman, Story of, i. 115..19. Hassan of Bassora and the King's
Daughter of the Jinn cclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all security..When El
Abbas heard these words from the damsel, his heart irked him for Mariyeh and her case was grievous to him; so he said to Shefikeh, "Canst thou
avail to bring me in company with her, so haply I may discover her affair and allay that which aileth her?" "Yes," answered the damsel, "I can do
that, and thine will be the bounty and the favour." So he arose and followed her, and she forewent him, till they came to the palace. Then she
[opened and] locked behind them four-and-twenty doors and made them fast with bolts; and when he came to Mariyeh, he found her as she were
the setting sun, cast down upon a rug of Taifi leather, (111) among cushions stuffed with ostrich down, and not a limb of her quivered. When her
maid saw her in this plight, she offered to cry out; but El Abbas said to her, "Do it not, but have patience till we discover her affair; and if God the
Most High have decreed the ending of her days, wait till thou have opened the doors to me and I have gone forth. Then do what seemeth good to
thee."."By Allah, he treadeth no carpet of mine! Who is at the door other than he?" "Jerir ibn el Khetefa," answered Adi; and Omar said, "It is he
who saith ... " [And he recited as follows:].They have departed, but the steads yet full of them remain, ii. 239..Then said he to them one day, 'There
was with us bread and the locusts ate it; so we put in its place a stone, a cubit long and the like broad, and the locusts came and gnawed away the
stone, because of the smell of the bread.' Quoth one of his friends (and it was he who had given him the lie concerning the dog and the bread and
milk), 'Marvel not at this, for mice do more than that.' And he said, 'Go to your houses. In the days of my poverty, I was a liar [when I told you] of
the dog's climbing upon the shelf and eating the bread and spoiling the milk; and to-day, for that I am rich again, I say sooth [when I tell you] that
locusts devoured a stone a cubit long and a cubit broad.' They were confounded at his speech and departed from him; and the youth's good
flourished and his case was amended. (227) Nor," added the vizier,"is this stranger or more extraordinary than the story of the king's son who fell in
love with the picture.".Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow, The Two, ii. 28..So he fell to resorting daily to the physician and committing to
memory his sayings and that which he spoke of jargon, till he had gotten a great matter by heart, and all this he studied throughly and digested it.
Then he returned to his wife and said to her, 'I have committed the physician's sayings to memory and have learned his fashion of muttering and
prescribing and applying remedies (19) and have gotten by heart the names of the remedies and of all the diseases, and there abideth nought
[unaccomplished] of thy commandment. What wilt thou have me do now?' Quoth she, 'Leave weaving and open thyself a physician's shop.' But he
answered, 'The people of my city know me and this affair will not profit me, save in a land of strangerhood; so come, let us go out from this city
and get us to a strange land and [there] live.' And she said, 'Do as thou wilt.'.13. Seif el Mulouk and Bediya el Jemal ccxci.12. Asleep and Awake
cclxxi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv."Away with him from me! Who is at the door?" "Kutheiyir Azzeh," (52)
replied Adi, and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes ... " [And he repeated the following verses:].When she had made an end of her
song, she wept till she made the bystanders weep and the Lady Zubeideh condoled with her and said to her, "God on thee, O Sitt el Milah, sing us
somewhat, so we may hearken to thee." "Hearkening and obedience," answered the damsel and sang the following verses:.Calcutta (1814-18)
Text..Now the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By Allah, this is a goodly dancing!' He thanked her for this and said
to Tuhfeh, 'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en Nedim; but thou art more skilful than he. Indeed, I have been
present with him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and there have betided me such and such things with him. (235)
Indeed, the story of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it; but now I would fain show thee a passage on the lute,
whereby thou shall be exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to thee.' So he took the lute and played thereon on
wondrous wise, with rare divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she knew not; and this was liefer to her than all that
she had gotten. Then she took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned to the passage that he had shown her; and he
said, 'By Allah, thou singest better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former usance (236) was all of it wrong and that
what she had learnt from the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in the art. So she rejoiced in that which she
had gotten of [new skill in] touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and raiment and kissed the Sheikh's hand..160.
The Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dcccxcvi.Presently, up came the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and
laying hold of her, demanded of her the turban-cloth. Quoth she, "Know that I entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the
place of prayer; and I forgot the turban-cloth there and went out. Now I know not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59)
thereto, and I go round about every day till the night, so haply I may light on it, for I know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the
old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth unto thee vhat which thou hast lost. Rejoice, for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose
forthright and gave her the turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to the young man, and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment
and jewellery, [by way of peace-offering], till she was content and her heart was appeased. (60).In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth
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aye, iii. 65..The Fourth Night of the Month..132. Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad the Porter dxxxvi.When King Shah Bekht heard his vizier's
speech, he was confounded before him and abashed and marvelled at the gravity of his understanding and his patience. So he sprang up to him and
embraced him and the vizier kissed his feet. Then the king called for a sumptuous dress of honour and cast it over Er Rehwan and entreated him
with the utmost honour and showed him special favour and restored him to his rank and vizierate. Moreover he imprisoned those who had sought
his destruction with leasing and committed unto himself to pass judgment upon the interpreter who had expounded to him the dream. So the vizier
abode in the governance of the realm till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights; and this (added Shehrzad) is all, O king of the age, that hath
come down to us of King Shah Bekht and his vizier..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again dccccxci.Cook, The Lackpenny and the, i. 9..?
? ? ? ? If near and far thy toiling feet have trod the ways and thou Devils and Marids hast ensued nor wouldst be led aright,.When they reached the
city, the king heard of their coming and commanded that they should attend him with what befitted [of their merchandise]. So they presented
themselves before him, [and the boy with them,] whom when the king saw, he said to them, "To whom belongeth this boy?" And they answered,
"O king, we were going in such a road, when there came out upon us a sort of robbers; so we made war upon them and overcame them and took
this boy prisoner. Then we questioned him, saying, 'Who is thy father?' and he answered, 'I am the captain's son of the thieves.'" Quoth the king, "I
would fain have this boy." And the captain of the caravan said, "God maketh thee gift of him, O king of the age, and we all are thy slaves." Then
the king dismissed [the people of] the caravan and let carry the youth into his palace and he became as one of the servants, what while his father the
king knew not that he was his son. As time went on, the king observed in him good breeding and understanding and knowledge (100) galore and he
pleased him; so he committed his treasuries to his charge and straitened the viziers' hand therefrom, commanding that nought should be taken forth
therefrom except by leave of the youth. On this wise he abode a number of years and the king saw in him nought but fidelity and studiousness in
well-doing..7. Story of the Hunchback ci.Credulous Husband, The, i. 270..? ? ? ? ? r. The Pious Woman accused of Lewdness dccccvii.? ? ? ? ? k.
The Blind Man and the Cripple dcxvi.? ? ? ? ? Thou madest known to us therein the road of righteousness, When we had wandered from the Truth,
what while in gloom it lay..Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of whom had read books and made herself mistress of
[all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions, (160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and
knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the king and his despiteous usage of their children;
whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most High that He would bring the king to renounce
that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for
the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek
thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me, 'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a
story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the
other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with exceeding favour and abounding recompense in
the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy desire.'.? ? ? ? ? Yet, if with him forgotten be the
troth-plight of our loves, I have a king who of his grace will not forget me e'er..As he and his father were thus engaged in talk, in came his mother
and caught hold of him; and he said to her, "God on thee, let me go my gait and strive not to turn me from my purpose, for that needs must I go."
"O my son," answered she, "if it must be so and there is no help for it, swear to me that them wilt not be absent from me more than a year." And he
swore to her. Then he entered his father's treasuries and took therefrom what he would of jewels and jacinths and everything heavy of worth and
light of carriage. Moreover, he bade his servant Aamir saddle him two horses and the like for himself, and whenas the night darkened behind him,
(65) he rose from his couch and mounting his horse, set out for Baghdad, he and Aamir, whilst the latter knew not whither he intended..The raft
fared on with me, running along the surface of the river, and entered into the inward of the mountain, where the light of day forsook me and I abode
dazed and stupefied, unknowing whither I went. Whenas I hungered, I ate a little of the victual I had with me, till it was all spent and I abode
expecting the mercy of the Lord of all creatures. (206) Presently I found myself in a strait [channel] in the darkness and my head rubbed against the
roof of the cave; and in this case I abode awhile, knowing not night from day, whilst anon the channel grew straiter and anon widened out; and
whenas my breast was straitened and I was confounded at my case, sleep took me and I knew neither little nor much..Vizier Er Rehwan, King Shah
Bekht and his, i. 215..There was once a man of the Arabs who had a number of sons, and amongst them a boy, never was seen a fairer than he of
favour nor a more accomplished in loveliness, no, nor a more perfect of wit. When he came to man's estate, his father married him to the daughter
of one of his uncles, and she excelled not in beauty, neither was she praiseworthy of attributes; wherefore she pleased not the youth, but he bore
with her, for kinship's sake..When it was the tenth day, (now this day was called El Mihrjan (129) and it was the day of the coming in of the folk,
gentle and simple, to the king, so they might give him joy and salute him and go forth), the counsel of the viziers fell of accord that they should
speak with a company of the notables of the city [and urge them to demand of the king that he should presently put the youth to death]. So they said
to them, "When ye go in to-day to the king and salute him, do ye say to him, 'O king, (to God be the praise!) thou art praiseworthy of policy and
governance, just to all thy subjects; but this youth, to whom thou hast been bountiful, yet hath he reverted to his base origin and wrought this foul
deed, what is thy purpose in his continuance [on life]? Indeed, thou hast prisoned him in thy house, and every day thou hearest his speech and thou
knowest not what the folk say.'" And they answered with "Hearkening and obedience.".When Ibrahim heard this, he let fetch the thieves and said to
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them, 'Tell me truly, which of you shot the arrow that wounded me.' Quoth they, 'It was this youth that is with us.' Whereupon the king fell to
looking upon him and said to him, 'O youth, acquaint me with thy case and tell me who was thy father and thou shalt have assurance from God.' 'O
my lord,' answered the youth, 'I know no father; as for me, my father lodged me in a pit [when I was little], with a nurse to rear me, and one day,
there fell in upon us a lion, which tore my shoulder, then left me and occupied himself with the nurse and rent her in pieces; and God vouchsafed
me one who brought me forth of the pit.' Then he related to him all that had befallen him, first and last; which when Ibrahim heard, he cried out and
said, 'By Allah, this is my very son!' And he said to him, 'Uncover thy shoulder.' So he uncovered it and behold, it was scarred..120. The Pious
Black Slave cccclxvii.Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in this with an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.'
Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and improvised on the tuberose, saying:.?STORY OF THE FULLER AND HIS
WIFE..Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.The folk marvelled at this story with the utmost wonderment and the seventh officer said, 'There
befell me in Alexandria the [God-]guarded a marvellous thing, [and it was that one told me the following story]..The Seventh Day..When I had
made an end of washing, I cried out, saying, "Harkye, my lady Rihaneh!" But none answered me. So I went out and found her not; and indeed she
had taken my clothes and that which was therein of money, to wit, four hundred dirhems. Moreover, she had taken my turban and my handkerchief
and I found not wherewithal to cover my nakedness; wherefore I suffered somewhat than which death is less grievous and abode looking about the
place, so haply I might espy wherewithal to hide my shame. Then I sat a little and presently going up to the door, smote upon it; whereupon up
came the housekeeper and I said to her, "O my sister, what hath God done with the woman who was here?" Quoth she, "She came down but now
and said, 'I am going to cover the boys with the clothes and I have left him sleeping. If he awake, tell him not to stir till the clothes come to him.'"
Then said I, "O my sister, secrets are [safe] with the worthy and the freeborn. By Allah, this woman is not my wife, nor ever in my life have I seen
her before this day!" And I recounted to her the whole affair and begged her to cover me, informing her that I was discovered of the privities..33.
Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.There was once an Arab of [high] rank and [goodly] presence, a man of exalted generosity
and magnanimity, and he had brethren, with whom he consorted and caroused, and they were wont to assemble by turns in each other's houses.
When it came to his turn, he made ready in his house all manner goodly and pleasant meats and dainty drinks and exceeding lovely flowers and
excellent fruits, and made provision of all kinds of instruments of music and store of rare apothegms and marvellous stories and goodly instances
and histories and witty anedotes and verses and what not else, for there was none among those with whom he was used to company but enjoyed this
on every goodly wise, and in the entertainment he had provided was all whereof each had need. Then he sallied forth and went round about the city,
in quest of his friends, so he might assemble them; but found none of them in his house..Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, iii. 199..On this
wise he abode a space of days, after which he made himself at home in the land and took to himself comrades and got him friends galore, with
whom he addressed himself to diversion and good cheer. Moreover, he went a-pleasuring with his friends and their hearts were solaced [by his
company] and he entertained them with stories and civilities (161) and diverted them with pleasant verses and told them abundance of histories and
anecdotes. Presently, the report of him reached King Jemhour, lord of Cashghar of Hind, and great was his desire [for his company]. So he went in
quest of him and Abdallah repaired to his court and going in to him, kissed the earth before him. Jemhour welcomed him and entreated him with
kindness and bade commit him to the guest-house, where he abode three days, at the end of which time the king sent [to him] a chamberlain of his
chamberlains and let bring him to his presence. When he came before him, he greeted him [with the usual compliment], and the interpreter accosted
him, saying, "King Jemhour hath heard of thy report, that thou art a goodly boon-companion and an eloquent story-teller, and he would have thee
company with him by night and entertain him with that which thou knowest of anecdotes and pleasant stories and verses." And he made answer
with "Hearkening and obedience.".? ? ? ? ? Quoth thou, "The goodliest of things is patience and its use: Its practice still mankind doth guide to all
that's fair and fine.".? ? ? ? ? I fear me for my body from sickness and unrest, Lest of the fear of sev'rance it be betrayed and slain..? ? ? ? ? Read
then my writ and pity thou the blackness of my fate, Sick, love- distraught, without a friend to whom I may complain..When she had made an end
of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift of hearts!' Then she ordered her an
hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had in her hand somewhat of
blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and
obey,' and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? My friends have not accustomed me to rigour; for, of old, When I forsook them, they to seek
accord did not disdain..? ? ? ? ? For 'twixt the closing of an eye and th'opening thereof, God hath it in His power to change a case from foul to
fair..Hakim (El) bi Amrillah, The Merchant and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun, iii. 171..? ? ? ? ? Bravo for a fawn with a houri's eye of
black, Like the sun or the shining moon midst the starry train!.When the king heard this from the youth, his anger subsided; so he bade restore him
to the prison, and the folk dispersed that day..Tuhfet el Culoub and Er Reshid, ii. 203..Meanwhile, King Azadbekht and his wife stayed not in their
flight till they came to [the court of] the King of Fars, (97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When they presented themselves to him, he entreated
them with honour and entertained them handsomely, and Azadbekht told him his story, first and last. So he gave him a great army and wealth
galore and he abode with him some days, till he was rested, when he made ready with his host and setting out for his own dominions, waged war
upon Isfehend and falling in upon the capital, defeated the rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered the city and sat down on the throne of his
kingship; and whenas he was rested and the kingdom was grown peaceful for him, he despatched messengers to the mountain aforesaid in quest of
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the child; but they returned and informed the king that they had not found him..So the chamberlain went about that which he needed and
assembling his wife's kinsfolk, said to them, 'I am resolved to put away my wife.' They took this ill of him and complained of him and summoning
him before the king, sat pleading with him. Now the king had no knowledge of that which had passed; so he said to the chamberlain, 'Why wilt
thou put her away and how can thy soul consent unto this and why takest thou unto thyself a goodly piece of land and after forsakest it? 'May God
amend the king!' answered the husband. 'By Allah, O king, I saw therein the track of the lion and fear to enter the land, lest the lion devour me; and
indeed the like of my affair with her is that which befell between the old woman and the draper's wife.' 'What is their story?' asked the king; and the
chamberlain said, 'Know, O king, that.So the king bade fetch the old man and he came and stood before the Sultan, who showed him the two
pearls. Quoth he, 'As for this one, it is worth a thousand dinars.' And the king said, 'So saith its owner.' 'But for this other,' continued the old man, 'it
is worth but five hundred.' The folk laughed and marvelled at his saying, and the merchant, [the owner of the second pearl], said to him, 'How can
this, which is greater of bulk and purer of water and more perfect of rondure, be less of worth than that?' And the old man answered, 'I have said
what is with me.' (208) Then said the king to him, 'Indeed, the outward appearance thereof is like unto that of the other pearl; why then is it worth
but the half of its price?' 'Yes,' answered the old man, '[its outward resembleth the other]; but its inward is corrupt.' 'Hath a pearl then an outward
and an inward?' asked the merchant, and the old man said, 'Yes. In its inward is a boring worm; but the other pearl is sound and secure against
breakage.' Quoth the merchant, 'Give us a token of this and prove to us the truth of thy saying.' And the old man answered, 'We will break the pearl.
If I prove a, liar, here is my head, and if I speak truth, thou wilt have lost thy pearl.' And the merchant said, 'I agree to that.' So they broke the pearl
and it was even as the old man had said, to wit, in its midst was a boring worm..Then the Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they
decorated it] and the drums of glad tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the people and the tables were spread seven days. And
Tuhfeh and the Commander of the Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and the most prosperous thereof till there came to them
the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to as of their story.".152. Ardeshir and Heyat en
Nufous dccxu.Awhile after this, there came two merchants to the king with two pearls of price and each of them avouched that his pearl was worth
a thousand dinars, but there was none who availed to value them. Then said the cook, 'God prosper the king! Verily, the old man whom I bought
avouched that he knew the quintessence of jewels and that he was skilled in cookery. We have made proof of him in cookery and have found him
the skilfullest of men; and now, if we send after him and prove him on jewels, [the truth or falsehood of] his pretension will be made manifest to
us.'.There was once, in a province of Persia, a king of the kings, who was mighty of estate, endowed with majesty and venerance and having troops
and guards at his command; but he was childless. Towards the end of his life, his Lord vouchsafed him a male child, and the boy grew up and was
comely and learned all manner of knowledge. He made him a private place, to wit, a lofty palace, builded with coloured marbles and [adorned
with] jewels and paintings. When the prince entered the palace, he saw in its ceiling the picture [of a woman], than whom he had never beheld a
fairer of aspect, and she was compassed about with slave-girls; whereupon he fell down in a swoon and became distraught for love of her. Then he
sat under the picture, till, one day, his father came in to him and finding him wasted of body and changed of colour, by reason of his [continual]
looking on that picture, thought that he was ill and sent for the sages and physicians, that they might medicine him. Moreover, he said to one of his
boon- companions, 'If thou canst learn what aileth my son, thou shalt have of me largesse.' So the courtier went in to the prince and spoke him fair
and cajoled him, till he confessed to him that his malady was caused by the picture. Then he returned to the king and told him what ailed his son,
whereupon he transported the prince to another palace and made his former lodging the guest-house; and whosoever of the Arabs was entertained
therein, he questioned of the picture, but none could give him tidings thereof..? ? ? ? ? The pains of long desire have wasted me away;
Estrangement and disdain my body sore have tried..94. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes
dclxxxiii.His father rejoiced in him with the utmost joy and his heart was solaced and he was glad; and he made banquets to the folk and clad the
poor and the widows. He named the boy Sidi (3) Noureddin Ali and reared him in fondness and delight among the slaves and servants. When he
came to seven years of age, his father put him to school, where he learned the sublime Koran and the arts of writing and reckoning: and when he
reached his tenth year, he learned horsemanship and archery and to occupy himself with arts and sciences of all kinds, part and parts. (4) He grew
up pleasant and subtle and goodly and lovesome, ravishing all who beheld him, and inclined to companying with brethren and comrades and
mixing with merchants and travellers. From these latter he heard tell of that which they had seen of the marvels of the cities in their travels and
heard them say, "He who leaveth not his native land diverteth not himself [with the sight of the marvels of the world,] and especially of the city of
Baghdad.".So the youth obeyed his father's commandment and taking him, carried him to the slave-dealer and said to the latter, 'Sell me this old
man.' Quoth the dealer, 'Who will buy this fellow, and he a man of fourscore?' Then said he to the king, 'In what crafts dost thou excel?' Quoth he,
'I know the quintessence of jewels and I know the quintessence of horses and that of men; brief, I know the quintessence of all things.' So the dealer
took him and went about, offering him for sale to the folk; but none would buy. Presently, up came the overseer of the [Sultan's] kitchen and said,
'What is this man?' And the dealer answered, 'This is a slave for sale.' The cook marvelled at this and bought the king for ten thousand dirhems,
after questioning him of what he could do. Then he paid down the money and carried him to his house, but dared not employ him in aught of
service; so he appointed him an allowance, such as should suffice for his livelihood, and repented him of having bought him, saying, 'What shall I
do with the like of this fellow?'.In this island is a river of very sweet water, issuing from the shore of the sea and entering in at a wide cavern in the
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skirt of an inaccessible mountain, and the stones of the island are all limpid sparkling crystal and jacinths of price. Therein also is a spring of liquid,
welling up like [molten] pitch, and when it cometh to the shore of the island, the fish swallow it, then return and cast it up, and it becometh changed
from its condition and that which it was aforetime; and it is crude ambergris. Moreover, the trees of the island are all of the most precious
aloes-wood, both Chinese and Comorin; but there is no way of issue from the place, for it is as an abyss midmost the sea; the steepness of its shore
forbiddeth the drawing up of ships, and if any approach the mountain, they fall into the eddy aforesaid; nor is there any resource (205) in that
island..He lay the rest of the night in one of the ruins, and when he arose in the morning, he said, 'None is to blame. I sought my own good, and he
is no fool who seeketh good for himself; and the druggist's wife also sought good for herself; but destiny overcometh precaution and there
remaineth no abiding for me in this town.' So he went forth from the city. Nor (added the vizier) is this story, extraordinary though it be, more
extraordinary than that of the king and his son and that which bedded them of wonders and rarities.".One day, there came a traveller and seeing the
picture, said, 'There is no god but God! My brother wrought this picture.' So the king sent for him and questioned him of the affair of the picture
and where was he who had wrought it. 'O my lord,' answered the traveller, 'we are two brothers and one of us went to the land of Hind and fell in
love with the king's daughter of the country, and it is she who is the original of the portrait. In every city he entereth, he painteth her portrait, and I
follow him, and long is my journey.' When the king's son heard this, he said,'Needs must I travel to this damsel.' So he took all manner rarities and
store of riches and journeyed days and nights till he entered the land of Hind, nor did he win thereto save after sore travail. Then he enquired of the
King of Hind and he also heard of him..? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? The fire of love-longing I hide; severance
consumeth me, A thrall of care, for long desire to wakefulness a prey..Then came forward the thirteenth officer and said, 'I will tell you a story that
a man of my friends told me. (Quoth he).? ? ? ? ? I watch the stars for wake and pray that the belov'd May yet to me relent and bid my tears be
dried..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Tuhfet el Culoub and Haroun er Reshid dccccxlii.The Twenty-First Night of the Month..Then he turned to the woman
and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and recounted to him all that had betided her and her husband, first
and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that which the
Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and all that had betided her of humiliation and torment, what
while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath
betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I
have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the
father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes
brimmed over with tears at her story..Some misconception seems to exist as to the story of Seif dhoul Yezen, a fragment of which was translated by
Dr. Habicht and included, with a number of tales from the Breslau Text, in the fourteenth Vol. of the extraordinary gallimaufry published by him in
1824-5 as a complete translation of the 1001 Nights (224) and it has, under the mistaken impression that this long but interesting Romance forms
part of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night, been suggested that a complete translation of it should be included in the present
publication. The Romance in question does not, however, in any way, belong to my original and forms no part of the Breslau Text, as will be at
once apparent from an examination of the Table of Contents of the latter (see post, p. 261), by which all the Nights are accounted for. Dr. Habicht
himself tells us, in his preface to the first Vol. of the Arabic Text, that he found the fragment (undivided into Nights) at the end of the fifth Volume
of his MS., into which other detached tales, having no connection with the Nights, appear to have also found their way. This being the case, it is
evident that the Romance of Seif dhoul Yezen in no way comes within the scope of the present work and would (apart from the fact that its length
would far overpass my limits) be a manifestly improper addition to it. It is, however, possible that, should I come across a suitable text of the work,
I may make it the subject of a separate publication; but this is, of course, a matter for future consideration..King who lost Kingdom and Wife and
Wealth, The, ii. 66..The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his father brought him those riches and his wealth
waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left not the presence of the Commander of the
Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live the most delightsome of lives, he and she
and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to the mercy of God the Most High. After
awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them expiations and nativities. (45) Then his
children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while his wealth waxed and his case flourished.
He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his slave-girl Sitt el Milah, and they abode, he and
they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and extolled be the
perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..The Twenty-Third Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? O
Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects; For justice, indeed, of thy nature's a trait..Then he re-entered the village and buying the prince a horse,
mounted him thereon and they ceased not going, till they came to the frontier of their own country, where there fell robbers upon them by the way
and took all that was with them and pinioned them; after which they cast them into a pit hard by the road and went away and left them to die there,
and indeed they had cast many folk into that pit and they had died..Then they betook themselves to a place without the city, where he builded him a
mansion of solid stone and white plaster and stopped its inner [walls] and stuccoed them; yea, he left not therein cranny nor crevice and set in it
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two serving-women to sweep and wipe, for fear of spiders. Here he abode with his wife a great while, till one day he espied a spider on the ceiling
and beat it down. When his wife saw it, she said, 'This is that which the wise woman avouched would kill me; so, by thy life [I conjure thee], suffer
me to slay it with mine own hand.' Her husband forbade her from this, but she conjured him to let her kill the spider; then, of her fear and her
eagerness, she took a piece of wood and smote it. The wood broke in sunder, of the force of the blow, and a splinter from it entered her hand and
wrought upon it, so that it swelled. Then her arm swelled also and the swelling spread to her side and thence grew till it reached her heart and she
died. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary or more wonderful than the story of the weaver who became a physician by his wife's
commandment.".As for Mesrour, he gave not over running till he came to the by-street, [wherein was the house] of Aboulhusn el Khelia. Now the
latter was sitting reclining at the lattice, and chancing to look round, saw Mesrour running along the street and said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Meseemeth
the Khalif, when I went forth from him, dismissed the Divan and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, to condole with her [for thee;] whereupon she arose
and condoled with him [for me,] saying, 'God greaten thy recompence for [the loss of] Aboulhusn el Khelia!' And he said to her, 'None is dead save
Nuzhet el Fuad, may thy head outlive her!' Quoth she, 'It is not she who is dead, but Aboulhusn el Khelia, thy boon-companion.' And he to her,
'None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad.' And they gainsaid one another, till the Khalif waxed wroth and they laid a wager, and he hath sent Mesrour the
sword- bearer to see who is dead. Wherefore it were best that thou lie down, so he may see thee and go and acquaint the Khalif and confirm my
saying." So Nuzhet el Fuad stretched herself out and Aboulhusn covered her with her veil and sat at her head, weeping..Zubeideh, El Mamoun and,
i. 199.When it was the third day, the third vizier came in to the king and said to him, "O king, delay not the affair of this youth, for that his deed
hath caused us fall into the mouths of the folk, and it behoveth that thou slay him presently, so the talk may be estopped from us and it be not said,
'The king saw on his bed a man with his wife and spared him.'"* The king was chagrined by this speech and bade bring the youth. So they brought
him in shackles, and indeed the king's anger was roused against him by the speech of the vizier and he was troubled; so he said to him, "O base of
origin, thou hast dishonoured us and marred our repute, and needs must I do away thy life from the world." Quoth the youth, "O king, make use of
patience in all thine affairs, so wilt thou attain thy desire, for that God the Most High hath appointed the issue of patience [to be] in abounding
good, and indeed by patience Abou Sabir ascended from the pit and sat down upon the throne." "Who was Abou Sabir," asked the king, "and what
is his story?" And the youth answered, saying, "O king,.64. Haroun er Reshid and the Three Girls dcli.? ? ? ? ? And when my feet trod earth, "Art
slain, that we should fear," Quoth they, "or live, that we may hope again thy sight?".As for his mother, Shah Khatoun, great was her longing for her
son and she [still] thought of him and news of him was cut off from her, wherefore her life was troubled and she forswore sleep and could not make
mention of him before King Caesar her husband. Now she had an eunuch who had come with her from the court of her uncle King Suleiman Shah,
and he was intelligent, quickwitted, a man of good counsel. So she took him apart one day and said to him, 'Thou hast been my servant from my
childhood to this day; canst thou not therefore avail to get me news of my son, for that I cannot speak of his matter?' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'this
is an affair that thou hast concealed from the first, and were thy son here, it would not be possible for thee to harbour him, lest thine honour fall into
suspicion with the king; for they would never credit thee, since the news hath been spread abroad that thy son was slain by his uncle.' Quoth she,
'The case is even as thou sayst and thou speakest truly; but, provided I know that my son is alive, let him be in these parts pasturing sheep and let
me not see him nor he me.' And he said to her, 'How shall we contrive in this affair?' 'Here are my treasures and my wealth,' answered she. 'Take all
thou wilt and bring me my son or else news of him.'.11. The Hermits cxlviii.When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in
marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his
tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she
to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode,
flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he
trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So
they set out to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there abode but one
with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and
the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..'Twere fitter and better
my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..When El Aziz had sat awhile, he summoned the mamelukes of his son El
Abbas, and they were five-and-twenty in number, besides half a score slave-girls, as they were moons, five of whom the king had brought with him
and other five he had left with the prince's mother. When the mamelukes came before him, he cast over each of them a mantle of green brocade and
bade them mount like horses of one and the same fashion and enter Baghdad and enquire concerning their lord El Abbas. So they entered the city
and passed through the [streets and] markets, and there abode in Baghdad nor old man nor boy but came forth to gaze on them and divert himself
with the sight of their beauty and grace and the goodliness of their aspect and of their clothes and horses, for that they were even as moons. They
gave not over going till they came to the royal palace, where they halted, and the king looked at them and seeing their beauty and the goodliness of
their apparel and the brightness of their faces, said, "Would I knew of which of the tribes these are!" And he bade the eunuch bring him news of
them..? ? ? ? ? My royal couch have I forsworn, sequestering myself From all, and have mine eyes forbid the taste of sleep's delight..Governor,
Story of the Man of Khorassan, his Son and his, i. 218..So she opened the door to him and brought him in. Then she seated him at the upper end of
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the room and set food before him. So he ate and drank and lay with her and swived her. Then she sat down in his lap and they toyed and laughed
and kissed till the day was half spent, when her husband came home and she could find nothing for it but to hide the singer in a rug, in which she
rolled him up. The husband entered and seeing the place disordered (194) and smelling the odour of wine, questioned her of this. Quoth she, 'I had
with me a friend of mine and I conjured her [to drink with me]; so we drank a jar [of wine], she and I, and she went away but now, before thy
coming in.' Her husband, (who was none other than the singer's friend the druggist, that had invited him and fed him), deemed her words true and
went away to his shop, whereupon the singer came forth and he and the lady returned to their sport and abode on this wise till eventide, when she
gave him money and said to him, 'Come hither to-morrow in the forenoon.' 'It is well,' answered he and departed; and at nightfall he went to the
bath.
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